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City of Woonsocket, RI  
Planning Board Meeting Minutes 
 

 

Date/Time: Tuesday, January 25, 2022 | 6 PM 
Location: Teleconference Via Zoom, Meeting ID: 817 8094 7957 

I. Call to Order 
Chairman Finlay called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM. 
 

II. Attendance Review 

Members in Attendance 
1. Ken Finlay, Chairman 
2. Wendall Gardner, Vice-Chairman 
3. Jon Pratt 
4. Roji Eappen 

 
Staff in Attendance: 
1. Kevin Proft, City Planner/Administrative Officer 
2. Genesis Johnson, Recording Secretary 

 
III. Motion to TABLE Agenda items 3 (Correction/Approval of Minutes) and 4b (Election of Planning 

Board Officers) until the February 1st meeting of the Planning Board: Chairman Finlay 
Second: Vice-Chairman Gardner 
Discussion: None. 
Vote: 
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Gardner  Yes 
Member Eappen  Yes 
Member Pratt   Yes 

 
 Motion Passed   4-0-0 

 
IV. Remote Meeting Announcement: The Chair reviewed the Remote Meeting Announcement:  

 
General Proceedings  
A.    Each agenda item will be read in-full to ensure it is clear what matter is before the board.  
B.    Members should request permission to speak from the Chair prior to speaking. The Chair  
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       should recognize the Member by name.  
C.      Members will identify themselves each time before they speak.  
D.      All votes should be conducted by roll call.  
 
Public Comment  
1. The public will be muted by the meeting administrator until the Chair opens the floor to      

public comment, at which point all members of the public will be unmuted.  
2. Members of the public wishing to comment should use the “raise hand” tool on their zoom  

screen so they may be called on by the chair to speak. If this method proves to be too 
challenging, the meeting administrator will mute all members of the public and then 
unmute each member of the public one-by-one and ask if they have a comment.  

3. Members of the public wishing to comment should state their first/last name and address  
for the record, then state their comment.  

 
Documentation  
1. Documents associated with the items being discussed at the meeting are available to the 

public on the Planning Board’s webpage on the Woonsocket website. 
https://www.woonsocketri.org/planningboard/pages/meeting-files  

 
Technical Difficulties  
1. If remote access is interrupted for all participants and cannot be restored within 10 minutes,  

the remainder of the meeting items will be continued to the following meeting. a. The board 
will preemptively vote to continue items not addressed due to potential technical difficulties 
to the next meeting to avoid the need to re-advertise said items. The date of said meeting 
must be included in the motion to continue. 

 
V. Vote on Motion to Continue Advertised Agenda Items to the regularly scheduled Planning 

Board meeting on February 1, 2022 in the case of technical difficulties with the remote 
meeting.  
Motion to CONTINUE ADVERTISED AGENDA ITEMS TO THE FEBRUARY 1, 2022 MEETING in the 
case of technical difficulties: Vice-Chairman Gardner  
Second: Member Eappen  
Discussion: None. 
Vote:  
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes  
Vice-Chairman Gardner   Yes  
Member Eappen  Yes 
Member Pratt    Yes  
 
Motion Passed    4-0-0 
 
 

https://www.woonsocketri.org/planningboard/pages/meeting-files
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VI. Public Hearing | Major Subdivision – Preliminary Plan Review | Applicant: Brisa Development 
LLC | Owner: Brisa Bernon Mills, LP | Project Location: 0, 115 & 119 Front Street (Lots 15-221, 
16, & 61) | Project Description: The applicant proposes to adjust the lot lines between three 
existing parcels at 0, 115 & 119 Front Street. The project will redevelop the existing stone mill 
buildings as 60 residential units, the existing two-story brick building as commercial space, 
and the existing building fronting Court Street as commercial space.  
 
Motion to OPEN THE PUBLIC HEARING: Vice-Chairman Gardner 
Second: Member Eappen 
Discussion: None. 
Vote: 
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Gardner   Yes 
Member Eappen  Yes 
Member Pratt    Yes 
 
Motion Passed   4-0-0 
 
Andrew Teitz, attorney of the applicant, presented the project to the Board. He noted that the 
plan has essentially stayed consistent with what the Board previously approved at the Master 
Plan Review minus the recreational facility.  
 
Mr. Teitz introduced Hammad Graham, a Principal of Brisa Development LLC., to further 
describe the project. Mr. Graham highlighted both the local and statewide support the 
development has received, including a $4 million dollar award funded by Building Homes Rhode 
Island project.  
 
He briefly explained the reasoning behind the exclusion of the recreational building. The original 
location near the river posed challenges due to the cost of constructing the building in the 
floodplain and to the State’s historic standards. A second location was attempted near the 
entrance to the development on Front Street, but was not possible due to the existence of an 
easement in favor of an abutting property owner.  
 
After acquiring the property on December 2nd, Brisa went into Mills 1 & 4 to put up a temporary 
tarp to prevent further water damage in the buildings during the winter. The timeline for the 
project has stayed on course, according to Mr. Graham. 
 
Kim Smith of MacRostie Historic Advisors in Newton, MA noted that parts one and two of the 
project’s application to the RIHPHC for tax credits have been submitted and are currently 
pending approval. The applicants have received the state’s recommendation for approval. She 
then elaborated further on the Commission’s concerns with the recreational center and why it 
was ultimately eliminated from the plan.  
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Mr. Teitz asked Ms. Smith if she had any reason to believe the project’s application for tax 
credits would be denied, and she did not think so. She expects state approval by mid-February 
and federal approval by mid-March. 
 
Chairman Finlay asked Ms. Smith if the status of the recreational facility would affect the 
application whatsoever, and she explained that the facility was not included in the application 
and if down the line, the applicant moved forward with any plans to add it to the site, the 
application would only need to be slightly amended. 
 
Project engineer Victoria Howland of Pare Corporation based in Lincoln, RI, explained the 
proposed changes to the site. These included realigning a portion of an easement owned by an 
abutter and reconfiguring lot lines to isolate the brick commercial structure on its own lot.  
 
Mills 1 & 4 would house 41 units, and Mill 2 would have 19. The Cobbler building is planned for 
office use, and the Carriage House (originally proposed to be a food mart) may be a mix of retail, 
offices, etc. 
 
Access to the property is ADA compliant, and sidewalk access will be available to the east of Mill 
2. The applicant will also include an extra door in Mills 1 & 4 for residents to access the lower lot 
without having to travel down a steep slope. 
 
The development’s application to DEM was submitted on December 20th and is under review. 
Their plans for stormwater treatment exceeds state requirements by 145%.  
 
Mr. Teitz confirmed the applicant’s responses to outstanding comments from the Administrative 
Officer’s Report. The current plan is to bury all utility wires underground; however, the project 
will ultimately need to comply with National Grid’s requirements.  
 
Regarding the status of generators and which buildings would be powered by them, Alan 
Hanscom, V.P. of Pare Corporation, mentioned he believed there may already be a generator at 
Mill 2. Brian Boisvert, DBVW Architects, could not confirm if that was true, but he did note that 
a generator at Mill 2 could be required by the building code due to the presence of an elevator 
and the addition of residential units in the structure. Mr. Teitz said whatever is required by code 
will be followed. 
 
Mr. Graham also confirmed that since most units will be studios or one-bedrooms, they would 
prefer to keep one parking space per unit limit, and some kind of registry program would be put 
in place to limit non-residents from parking in the lot. Ms. Howland also noted that the busy 
hours between the residential units versus the retail/office spaces would likely be opposing, so 
there should be plenty of space for the commercial uses during the day. 
 
Member Pratt asked if an overview of the traffic survey could be shared with the Board. Amy 
Archer of Pare Corporation shared the findings which ultimately determined that there would 
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be adequate sightlines and minimal impact on traffic in the area. She noted she is waiting to 
hear back on crash data from the City, and that the numbers are slightly inflated to account for 
the fact that everyday traffic is still lower than usual due to the pandemic. Mr. Proft asked Ms. 
Archer if cars taking a left turn onto Front Street from Hamlet Ave would cause a backup on 
Hamlet Ave. Ms. Archer explained that that answer would require more analysis. Unofficially, 
she said traffic would be diffused between Hamlet (east and west), and Bernon (east and west), 
so the ultimate number of vehicles making this particular turn would likely not cause significant 
impacts. Chairman Finlay also noted that there may be alternate routes available.  
 
Mr. Hanscom said, according to the ELUR, the cap must be inspected annually and the 
applicants must provide a site-specific health and safety plan and a remedial action work plan to 
RIDEM to ensure the safety of all on the site. The health and safety plan has been approved and 
the remedial action work plan will be submitted in two weeks. Mr. Proft noted that he wanted 
to feel comfortable that no one will be in harm’s way and asked for documentation to assure 
that everything is safe. Mr. Hanscom agrees to supply the remedial action work plan once it’s 
approved and will also provide their health and safety plan if need be. 
 
Mr. Proft highlighted the concerns of the City’s utility managers. The utility divisions typically 
require each lot to have separate utilities. The applicant is proposing shared utilities between 
three lots. Mr. Teitz addressed this, explaining that all three lots would remain under common 
ownership, and, if a new owner ever purchased the Carriage House, they would be required by 
deed restriction to separate the utilities. Mr. Proft explained that this issue was supposed to be 
resolved between the applicant and City utility managers prior to Preliminary Plan approval. 
Based on a conversation he had with the Superintendent of Engineering in advance of the 
meeting, he proposed including a condition of approval that the issue should be resolved prior 
to Final Plan APPLICATION.  
 
Chairman Finlay asked the benefits of separating the site into three lots. Mr. Teitz explained the 
lots are already split into three lots. He said the advantage of isolating the commercial lot 
helped the project from a financing perspective. 
 
Chairman Finlay asked for public comment. There was none. 
 
Motion to CLOSE THE PUBLIC HEARING: Vice-Chairman Gardner 
Second: Member Eappen 
Discussion: None. 
Vote: 
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Gardner   Yes 
Member Eappen  Yes 
Member Pratt    Yes 
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Motion Passed   4-0-0 
 
Mr. Proft noted the remainder of his outstanding comments. First, he explained the applicant 
was missing two required aspects of their application – easements and state permits – however, 
these were missing from the checklist provided to the applicant, so he recommended deferring 
that requirement until the final plan via waivers.  
 
He also explained that the Engineering Department had voiced their concerns of divisions of 
utilities at the Master Plan stage. The Master Plan was approved with the condition of approval 
that the applicant would come to a resolution with Engineering prior to their Preliminary Plan. 
The applicants said they would supply the proper easements to Engineering and never did so. 
He emphasized that utilities must be reviewed by the Engineering staff and that this needs to be 
taken more seriously. Chairman Finlay echoed Mr. Proft’s sentiments and clarified with Mr. Teitz 
that he understood the importance of this condition. Mr. Teitz said the meetings between the 
utility managers and the applicant are already being looked at for next week. 
 
Mr. Proft also noted that point #9 on the electrical plan implied that even if the utility wires 
were planned to be buried, this plan notes that the telephone wires would still hang overhead 
and asked for clarification on that. Kristi Gelnett of DBVW Architects later joined the call to 
confirm that the label was incorrect and would be changed prior to the next submission.  
 
He also circled back to the parking issue out of concern that there would not be enough room 
for visitor’s parking and that parking would spill over onto the street and other lots. Member 
Eappen agreed with this concern, noting that although the goal for the future of the City is less 
cars and more pedestrian traffic, it may be difficult in these transitional times. Mr. Teitz argued 
that a larger parking lot would reduce green and open space, and Mr. Proft agreed, noting that 
his goal was to find a more effective way to obtain visitor parking rather than enlarging the size 
of the lot. Vice-Chairman Gardner asked if time limits could be put in place. Both Member Pratt 
and Chairman Finlay felt it best to leave the decision up to the management company and that 
the main goal should be to keep parking for the site on the site. 
 
Chairman Finlay read the Planning Board’s Findings of Fact & Decision into the record including 
the following conditions of approval: 
 
1. All commentsfrom the Planning Division’s January 25, 2022 communication to the applicant 

summarizing unresolved staff comments shall be addressed prior to Final Plan approval.   
 

Motion to APPROVE the Major Subdivision Preliminary Plan with Conditions of Approval: Vice-
Chairman Gardner 
Second: Member Eappen 
Discussion: None. 
Vote: 
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Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Gardner  Yes 
Member Eappen  Yes 
Member Pratt   Yes 
 
Motion Passed   4-0-0 
 

VII. Administrative Officer’s Report 
 

No report presented at this meeting. 
 

VIII. Next Meeting Date: 
February 1, 2022 

 
IX. Adjournment 

 
Motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:21 PM: Vice-Chairman Gardner 
Second: Chairman Finlay 
Discussion: None. 
Vote:  
 
Chairman Finlay   Yes 
Vice-Chairman Gardner  Yes 
Member Eappen  Yes 
Member Pratt   Yes 

 
Motion Passed   4-0-0 
 




































